Hatch Town Board Meeting

June 20, 2018

Hatch Town Board: Mayor Kevin Eldredge, Tony Dinges, Chad Justus, Jim Kabonic & Russell Riggs

Public Present:  Trudy Fagg, Nelda Fagg, Gary Fagg, Kurt Sawyer, Dennis Dalton, Jolee Riggs, Francis Porter & Fred Uno

Staff Present:  Kerri Justus, Nikki Dinges & Dave Barnhurst
1. Meeting Called to Order


Mayor Eldredge called the meeting to order at 7pm with Kurt Sawyer offering an opening prayer and Mayor Eldredge leading those present in the pledge.
Mayor Eldredge reminded public that we will be following Robert’s Rules of Order and Utah League of Cities and Town procedures.  Members in the public will only speak when called upon by the mayor and the council will follow the outlined agenda.

2. Approval of May 16, 2018 Previous Minutes


Councilor Dinges motioned to approve the minutes and Councilor Kabonic seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.  Councilor Riggs abstained from voting since he was not at the May meeting.
3. Review May Invoices, checks & financial report

Councilor Justus motioned to accept the invoices and Councilor Dinges 2nd the motion, the vote was unanimous.

3.2 Extra Monthly Invoices
*$3,000 payment to Utah State Division of Finance for Building loan coming up

*Garkane sent a corrected bill for May and June for the new well east of Town because it was not read correctly.

4. Public Hearings
5. Petitions, Remonstrations and Communications


5.1 Paunsaugunt Cliffs Special Service District Office Space Lease
Pausaugunt pays once a year for use of office space in the town building and quarterly meetings.  They paid $800 for last year.  Councilor Kabonic felt that the town raised the rates enough last year that they can stay the same this year to he motioned to charge them $800 and Councilor Dinges seconded the motion.  Councilor Justus abstained from voting since Kerri Justus is the secretary for Paunsaugunt Cliffs.


5.2 Chris & Earlene Larsen Letter of Credit
Alleen Larsen had the home and they are now putting the bill in to her son’s name: Chris Larsen.  They submitted a letter of credit from the city of Orem and they have not have any late payments or notices from them.  They have requested to pay every month by credit card having it automatically taken out.  Councilor Kabonic motioned to approve the letter of credit in lieu of a deposit and Councilor Justus seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.


5.3 Town of Hatch Piano
There is a piano at the church and the upright piano belongs to the town. Jackie Wilson would like to purchase the piano from the town.  The town needs to decide if they want to keep the piano or sell it.  If the town wants the piano they need to get it moved over to the community center.  Councilor Kabonic thinks that the town should keep the piano.  Councilor Dinges suggested that if the town wanted to sell it , it would need to be put up for bid.  Each of the councilors feel like the town should keep it at this time.

5.4 4th of July Celebration
7am – Flag Ceremony and then omelets for breakfast.  Councilor Kabonic would like the money to go to the fire department and the breakfast will be by donation only.  He would like everyone to come help who is willing.

The council will need to set up tables at 6pm on Tuesday night to get ready for the breakfast. Mayor Eldredge will get the supplies.

The parade will be at 10am and then the water games will be immediately following.  Terry Barney asked if the Relief Society could have a bake sale. Potluck dinner will be at 6pm.


5.5 24th Celebration
The celebration will be held on Saturday, July 21st.  The town changed it to Saturday in hopes of getting more people since last year the town didn’t have a very good turnout. Andrea Barney is going to be in charge of the race that morning.  There are t-shirts for the race that will be available to buy also. The race will start at 6:30am followed by the flag ceremony and breakfast.  There will be the deep pit barbeque for dinner.  Kurt Sawyer suggested that the town could sell roasts in advance.  The council would like to keep it the same and just let the council order them if there are some left over. There will be some inflatables in the park for the games.  The council will meet Friday night at 6pm to get the roasts ready for the pit.  Someone will need to burn the fire all day to get the coals ready.

5.6 Adding RV Park as a permitted use to Commercial Zone
The town has a couple ordinances that are conflicting with each other.  Councilor Justus wondered how it would affect things by rescinding the ordinances discussed last time. The town will have to make an amendment to add the RV Park to the ordinance, but the town may need to issue a conditional use permit right now until the ordinance is resolved. Councilor Riggs does not want to amend the commercial zone to allow RV Parks.  He has been researching and has checked out neighboring communities.  Richfield has a mobile home & RV park zone; it is not part of the commercial zone.  Panguitch allows it in certain zones but there has to be 5 acres for the RV Park.  St. George has an RV Park zone and there also has to be 5 acres.  Hurricane has an RV Park Zone; Parowan has a highway service zone right off freeway where mobile homes are allowed.  Mobile homes are not allowed in any other parts of the town.  He met with Mike Reynolds from Kanab, it is allowed in C2 & C3 with restrictions.  It cannot be within 100 feet of highway 89 and they have to have vegetation to conceal it from the surrounding commercial area and they have to have a black top or cement driveway and where they park.  Kanab has four in town right now.  Councilor Riggs does not believe it was an oversight to not list an RV Park in our code.  Most cities prohibit this in a commercial zone.  He would not like to see an RV park in the middle of town.  He would like to create a zone for mobile homes/RV parks and not add it to the commercial zone.  Councilor Riggs feels like there would be a lot of opposition to an RV park in the center of town.
Councilor Kabonic has talked to a few people in town about the proposal and some people have been against it. As far as the petition goes as long as the people are a resident that is fine, not just people that come up here 3 or 4 times a year.  In Kanab there are high rises going up all over and an RV park in the middle of the town probably lowers the value.  The town does not have people knocking on their door to bring businesses in. It takes money to run this town so the town can either do it alone or get some more income to help do it. Councilor Kabonic feels that we need the all the income that we can get whether it is sales tax or property tax.  It has been suggested that the town pass a room tax and that money can come directly to the town.  Councilor Kabonic says it is all about revenue for him.  Councilor Dinges feels the same way as Councilor Kabonic.  The town doesn’t have anyone else proposing any other businesses in town right now and the town is shrinking. If the people in town don’t want an RV park I will vote against it but we need to take a look at where our tax dollars are coming from.  An RV park in the center of town is probably not the best use, but the town doesn’t have anything else that has been proposed.  There are two businesses on the other side of the street:  the café shop and laundromat that are contingent on what happens with this property.  Councilor Justus feels similar to the other two councilors that have just spoken.  The town doesn’t have any big motels begging to build a motel in Hatch; it is made up of small businesses.  The town needs to make a decision to try and get what income we can with taxes or let Hatch become a ghost town.  We can’t maintain the town without any revenue coming in.  If I have my choice I would pick a motel or a restaurant, an RV park would not be my top choice but we don’t have anything else begging to come in.
Mayor Eldredge tried to identify resident and council concerns:

*Councilor Riggs expressed looking in to the foreseeable future if we want to have a special zone for RV parks or do we want to amend our current ordinance.

* Kevin Mackaben has already started this process and the council has given him permission to do so.

*There has been a petition going around town so it is important for the council to recognize what the people in town want to have happen.

*Potential income for the town

Councilor Riggs thinks the town should consider what the development of an RV park does to the property owners that have had property there for years.  Does it increase or decrease their property value?  The Town of Hatch charges 11.25 percent for transient room tax.  This goes to the state and the county, the town only gets 1-2% back.  Most of the transient room tax goes to the Wasatch Front; Garfield County only gets a small portion back.  We also get property tax.  Mobile homes are mobile homes; they do not increase property value.  The cabins being built in Tropic are around 40-50,000 per cabin.   The town could get revenue of 4% from stick built cabins whether they are rented out or not.  Mr. Mackaben doesn’t live here but he is a business owner in town.  There have been residents whose families have lived here or had property here for years and Councilor Riggs feels that their interests are more important than one person who is making a financial investment at this time.  Councilor Riggs says we have gone from a cabin project to an RV project and he should invest the money that he was going to in the first place.
Kurt Sawyer had a petition signed by property owners who do not want to have an RV park in town. Robert’s Rules of order 11th edition states that in general, yes, petitions are to be ignored.  A petition does not carry any weight: it isn’t a motion; it isn’t a second, only people make a motions. It is only a piece of paper.  The town has not adopted an ordinance to take petitions in to consideration.  It is a good feeler for what the people want.  A petition to cause a thought or action is generally one sided.  

There are things that could happen if the town goes against the will of the people. Kurt Sawyer says that an RV zone doesn’t generally go by residential property. RV zones downgrade residential property and this is a taking. When you have a taking people could file law suits against the town and developer and residential property owners would win because it is a taking.  Most communities are trying to get rid of RV parks, most of the time they become eye sores.  An RV park is not what the town wants to put in the center of town.  Councilor Dinges wanted to know who some of the property owners are on the petition.  He wondered if some of those people are ones who have RV’s on their property right now? Mr. Sawyer said that they do, he received a letter from the Fallis’.  Councilor Dinges voiced a concern that the Fallis’ oppose an RV park but don’t see a problem with all the RV’s that are currently located on their property.  Mr. Sawyer said if the town doesn’t want to accept the petition or listen to the will of the people there are other remedies to the situation.  Mayor Eldredge said they are allowable to bring to the town to see how town residents feels.  Mr.  Sawyer wanted to discuss the open meeting law requires people to be open in meetings.  He says it pertains to the RV Park and open meeting law.  Mayor Eldredge said this will be discussed as new business not right now.  Jolee Riggs said that the majority of the land owners are not full time residents here.  She wants to know how the town will know what land owners want if they are not present at the meeting if the town is not going to take in to account the petition.  Mayor Eldredge said the town will take in to account how the residents feel who responded to the petition. Councilor Justus does not disagree with the petition; he is here to represent the people of the town of Hatch.  A petition has a tendency to be one sided from the person that is presenting the petition, that is the issue that he has.  Are the people signing the petition truly informed on both sides of the story?  Councilor Dinges wished there was such a good turnout at every meeting so the council could know how the town residents really feels.  Leland Riggs was on the county planning commission over 30 years ago and even then it was discussed how mobile homes and trailers reduces the value of the property around them.  Kevin Eldredge wants to say something as an individual, not as a Mayor.  The biggest thing that the town has to grow upon is tourism.  There are a lot of people pulling camp trailers up and down the highway and there could be a potential to bring more people in to the town.  Councilor Kabonic feels like there is a big difference between an RV park and a mobile home park.  Councilor Dinges said it would be different if everyone in town was building new homes doing landscaping and fixing up their property this would be a different story, but that is not happening.  The town is on a decline. Kurt Sawyer says there has been a lot more building in the last 10 years in Hatch than previous 20-30 years before that.  This has created tax revenue for the town in property tax.  You get a lot more tax money from that than an RV park.
The council has been working on main street beautification project.  How does that fit in to that?  Does that fit in to the project?  Councilor Riggs compared Kanab and Hatch.  Councilor Justus feels like that is comparing apples and oranges.  Councilor Dinges says if it is done right he thinks it would be great and it could work.  If the town doesn’t set a standard then it could be an eye sore.  The town would need to visit what they are going to require for RV parks.  Kerri Justus said that Glendale and Marysvale both have one in the middle of town.  Councilor Dinges said that we are not any other town, we are unique and we need to decide what is best for Hatch.

Councilor Riggs said it is interesting that the State of Utah recognizes signatures on a petition to put a name on a ballot.  They give that pretty good weight.  Hatch is unique and if look at the number of residents we have in this town, it is not very many.  If you want to feel how the other people are feeling you are going to have to find some other way to do it because they aren’t going to be able to travel from California, Salt Lake, Idaho or where ever they live to do it.  That is why this was mailed out to the residents who didn’t live here.  There was an information sheet that was sent out with the petition to inform that of the situation that was not too biased. Mayor Eldredge wondered if anyone’s mind would be changed if there was a DAY’S INN proposed right now in the middle of town. Councilor Riggs suggesting asking the people at this meeting, who had extremely late notice (46 hour notice) for this meeting before the agenda was posted.  He didn’t get his agenda until 8:40pm Tuesday night. He suggested that Jacie Torgersen must have been busy because she didn’t get it out as early as she usually does.  Councilor Eldredge said it was within the perimeter of the law. Councilor Riggs said that there are more people here right now than the other meetings that he has been to.  He would like to ask those at the meeting who are in favor of the RV Park or changing our ordinance to allow an RV park in downtown Hatch.  If people speak more than the petition……  Kerri Justus asked if a letter was sent out because she did not receive one.  There was not anything sent to the planning & zoning commission or the town council because they did not think that would be appropriate. Kurt Sawyer signed the petition and he is on the planning and zoning commission.  He signed it just a few hours before the meeting. Russ Riggs sent them out.  Nikki Dinges feels that they should be sent to every property owner in Hatch regardless of their affiliation or position to have it be an equal playing ground.  The only ones that they weren’t sent to were the ones sitting right here who have a say in the council meeting. Councilor Riggs picked up a list of water users from the town and they wanted to keep it neutral and unbiased so they didn’t send any to any of the town officials.  Councilor Riggs represents the town and needs to vote the way that they want.  The petition gave him an idea of how all the property owners in town feel.  There were 57 signatures on the petition.  Dennis Dalton started out helping and taking the letter around with the petition. He got 24 signatures and gave them the opportunity to read the letter that presented the proposal...  Jolee Riggs and Kurt Sawyer also collected some signatures.  Out of the 57 signatures there are about 26 full time residents.  Kurt Sawyer could get more signatures if the town wants them, but it doesn’t look like he does any good.  Fred Uno says that there is a concern about him being a full time resident.  He has invested several hundred thousand dollars in his residents.  He doesn’t see how he should be disenfranchised since he is not a full time resident.  He feels that his voice should be heard just as much as anyone else’s.  The town doesn’t have to abide by a petition.  There are rules and procedures and he can see that a decision hasn’t been made. If you really want to know how the town feels then you can set up an election for it so that everyone has a chance to express their opinion and then the town will know.  Everyone has a chance to express their onion and everyone has their voice.  He agrees that the town needs a plan going forward of how to increase their tax base.  The town should be looking at the vision, where is the town going to be in 15- 20 years as opposed to a proposal right now that will give the town 10-20,000 more dollars.
Mayor Eldredge wanted to know if there is a compromise somewhere.  Residents present would be in favor of having cabins.  Dave Barnhurst said he grew up living next to an RV park and there are a lot different issues between an RV park and cabins.  He would have a lot less problems with something permanent than the RV park.  Trudi Fagg has heard of a lot of people asking for cabins as she has worked in the motel industry over the years.  She has no problem with the cabins, it is something that people ask for and want to stay in western cabins coming through.  She gave an example in Washington where they turned their town in to a swiss theme; the town could go with the cabin theme.  Councilor Kabonic wanted to clarify that he is not putting in an RV park per say that 5th wheel trailers are going in and out, he is planning on putting in park model trailers in there.  The building inspector at the county requested that he have it zoned as an RV park because the park models cannot be attached to a permanent foundation.  Mr. Sawyer stated that park models decrease their value every year; it won’t help the property values around them.  Nikki Dinges suggested having the county assessor come to a meeting to let the town know how these would affect property values.  Councilor Riggs took the cabin plan to the building inspector in the county.  The county has approved some of those to go in at Panguitch Lake.  The building inspector is working with the planning & zoning commission to try and figure out what they are going to do in the county.  The county assessor has been assessing them as a structure.  The cavco website says that the park model travel trailers do not add to property values.  They are mobile and are not affixed or attached to the property.  Leland Riggs says it appears to be a one sided situation for one individual; this is not something that would benefit the town.
Mayor Eldredge thanked everyone for coming and participating in the discussion regarding this proposal.  Mayor Eldredge said this was just a discussion item tonight, it is not something that will be voted on at this time.


5.7 Clean-up of Eric Mortensen Property
Councilor Kabonic talked to Jacie Torgersen and she has contacted Eric Mortensen.  The people who burned down the house were also supposed to clean it up.  He is working on it.  The town did send him a letter, they will just need to follow up on it.

5.8 Hatch Town Sign Engraving/Installation
Mayor Eldredge had some pictures from Hansen Stone on how to install the metal on to the sandstone in a cradle.  There is a two inch space between the metal and the sandstone.  There will be a light that shines in between.  The plasma cutting is done on the metal.  The council needs to work on setting the sandstone so they can come attach the signs.

6. Ordinances

6.1  Resolution 2018-06 Adopting Town of Hatch Budget
Councilor Justus motioned to accept the 2019 budget and Councilor Kabonic seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.


6.2 Rescind Zoning Ordinance 2014-02
There was a discussion last month about rescinding some ordinances that are in conflict with the town’s zoning ordinance.  Councilor Riggs did this ordinance when he was a planning & zoning chairman.  They were trying to simplify but it was a mistake and isn’t what the town needs. The town need clarity of its ordinances. Councilor Riggs motioned to rescind the ordinance and Councilor Dinges seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.  Councilor Riggs said that there is a land use ordinance that was passed in 2000 that is not codified at this time.

7. Report of Officers – boards – committees


7.1 Water Department – Water Usage
May 2018 water usage 1.46 million gallons from well #4.  Mr. Dave Barnhurst caught a gentleman hooked up to a fire hydrant next to Barry Aki’s taking water and putting it in a hydroseed trailer.  He called the mayor and asked if he had given permission and he had not.  Mr. Barnhurst took pictures of his trailer and asked who gave him permission to do so.  He said no one gave him permission to do so.  He asked if he was going to steal water from the town and he said yes.  Mr. Barnhurst was concerned about contamination of the town’s water system.  The town decided they are not going to let individuals use the fire hydrants for the water.  Mr. Barnhurst told him that the sheriff’s office would be called next time.
There is a leak in front of Mayor Eldredge’s house.  Is is on the town side of the meter.  It needs to be dug up and fixed.  Councilor Riggs suggested renting the mini excavator from H&R to try to find the leak and fix it.  They are not sure if it is culinary or irrigation water.

The meter still needs to be repaired at the Thompson’s little house.  The meter hasn’t read anything but it isn’t in use right now.  The cement would need to be dug up or broken to fix it and they want to make sure it needs to be done before the meter is changed.

Garkane needs to be billed for 6,000 gallons of water.  They are using it to hydro test and Mayor Eldredge gave them permission to do so.

Riverside Campground is on hold for now.  The parts are here, but he does not want to pay for a new meter right now.  They didn’t want to dig it up right now when the campground is operating, it may be in the fall after the business shuts down.


7.2 Fire Department-
There was not a fire meeting held this month. Someone was supposed to be coming to fix the truck.  Councilor Kabonic suggested calling someone to come and fix the door at the fire station.

7.3 Road Department-
Councilor Riggs picked up the cattle guard and hauled it out and put it next to the Proctor Canyon Road.  He talked to Brian Bremner and he said that he would have his crew here in the next couple of weeks to put it in.  The town paid for the materials and the county is supposed to put it in for us.  Once it is installed the town will need to get a 16 foot gate and posts on the side.  This should help from town’s coming in to town and getting in to people’s yards.


7.4 Parks & Recreation-
Councilor Kabonic sprayed the park for dandelions.  There are still a couple more tables that need to be put together.  They will put together the tables tomorrow night at 6pm.  There have been people driving on the park lawn again, please report to the council if you see someone driving on the lawn.

7.5 Grants-
Ensign Engineering is not here, but they are working on some grants for the mainstreet project for the town.

7.6 Planning & Zoning Commission
8. Unfinished Business

9. New Business
Mr. Kurt Sawyer has a word of counsel for the council.  The council said they would approve it after it went back to the planning and zoning commission.  This was a violation of the open and public meeting law.  When the town meets with a developer and give an indication that they will vote one way or the other then the burden falls on the town.  He just wanted to give a word of caution to the town.  Mr. Sawyer would encourage the council to attend some training on planning & zoning and open and public meeting laws.  He just wants the council to be very careful what they say when they talk to people.

Councilor Riggs gave the town a letter concerning a small subdivision.  He wanted to know if Nikki Dinges had heard anything back from  Ensign Engineering concerning his subdivision.

10. Adjournment
The council will hold the next meeting July 25, 2018 since Jacie Torgersen will be gone on the 18th.

Councilor Justus motioned to adjourn the meeting and Councilor Kabonic seconded the motion, the vote was unanimous.
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